Relationships between Lifestyle Factors and Self-reported General Health

Tadesse Washo Dogisso



Master Programme in Health Sciences

Nursing Science

Department of Global Public Health and Primary Care, University of Bergen, Norway

September, 2013

Relationships between Lifestyle Factors and Self-reported General Health

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This Study of the Relationship between Lifestyle Factors and Self-Reported General Health in Hordaland Health Study (HUSK), has taken place at the University of Bergen from June, 2012 to June 2013. First and foremost, I am grateful to my almighty God who helps me throughout this study. I owe sincere gratitude to my supervisors, Gerd Karin Natvig RN PhD Professor and Randi Jepsen, RN MSc, Research Fellow who were available by providing courageous and constructive suggestions, supports and tireless efforts at the each and every step throughout the writing of this thesis. Furthermore, I would like to thank John Roger Andersen RN PhD Associate Professor for his valuable work and comments on statistics. I am grateful to all my teachers and friends, special professor Karin Anna Petersen for her providing courageous and valuable advice throughout the entire period of study.

I am sincerely grateful to the Hordaland 1997-1999 (HUSK) Health Study, for their cooperations to release necessary data immediately, and authorized me to access the Hordaland 1997-1999 (HUSK) Health Study data. I would like to express my sincere gratitude and deep appreciation for their friendly atmosphere to the administrative staffs and colleagues special, Kirsti Nordstrand and Erlend Nåmdal at the department of Global Public Health and Primary Care. I owe a special thanks to my wife, Maru Shure Tumato, for her special support and encouragement during the study. I extend equally a grateful thanks to the members of my family, for their love, support as well as consistent words of encouragement. Lastly, but not least, I would like to acknowledge to my Parents special to my father,(Washo Dogisso Borago,T), and my mother Ellole, (Ekitu Dima Charako), who have laid the ground in my entire Life.

September, 2013

Tadesse Washo Dogisso

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements

Table of Contents

Abstract

- 1. Introduction
 - 1.1 Background
 - **1.2 Conceptual Framework**
 - 1.3 Literature Review
- 2. Overall Objective
 - 2.1 Specific Objectives
- 3. Methods and Materials
 - 3.1 Sample and Selection Criteria
 - 3.2 Measurements
 - 3.3 Data Analysis
- 4 Finding
 - 4.1 Statistical Analysis
 - 4.2 Descriptive Findings
 - 4.3 Lifestyle Factors and Self-rated Health
- 5 Discussion
- 6 Conclusion
- References

Tables

- Appendix 1 Article
- Appendix 2 Guidelines for Authors
- Appendix 3 HUSK-study Proposal
- Appendix 4 Permission to use the HUSK-study data

Abstract

Background: Current health problems are complex and often related to a person's lifestyle, and thus it is necessary to examine them with self-reported data. These kinds of data can be an important complement to more objective data based on the assessment made by health professionals, as reported by Idler and Benyamini(Idler and Benyamini 1997). In this study, we examined the relationships of Lifestyle factors and risk factors with self-reported general health in an adult Norwegian population.

Objective: The objective of this study was to examine the relationships between Lifestyle factors and risk factors with self-reported general health and whether these relations are mediated by illness and socio-demographic characteristics in the adult Norwegian population.

Methods: This study was a quantitative, cross-sectional design using anonymous data from the 1997-1999 (HUSK) health study. The study population included individuals in Hordaland county, born 1953-57 (29,400). A total of 18581, among these 8598 men and 9,983 women participated.The Completed information for all variables included in the current study was availabel for 12,883 individuals (44%) of the study population. The data analyses were performed using univariate and multivariate logistic regression analyses.

Findings: Among the total of 12,883 male and female individuals, 11,208 (87%) reported very good and 1675(13%) poor health status. Being women gender (OR: 1.3), unmarried or not living with a partner, (OR: 1.5), and with illness (OR: 2.7, increased the likelihood of reporting poor health status compared to men and married individuals. In addition, Overweight or Obesity, high alcohol/spirits/ consumption and current smokers had (OR: 1.6 or 1.7, 3.3 and 1.2) increased risk of reporting poor health status, respectively. On the other hand, being physical active, attaining high school or college/university education and moderate alcohol/wine/ consumption had (50%, 30% or 40%, and 30%) reduced likelihood of reporting poor self-reported health status, respectively.

Conclusion: Self-reported general health was positively associated with lifestyle factors such as, Leisure time exercise, individuals who consume moderate amount of alcohol/wine/ and attained better educational background and being gender men. On the other hand, Health-related behaviors and risk factors, such as being overweight or obese, consuming high alcohol /spirits/, and being current smokers and not in living with a partner, women gender,

health problems and low educational status were found determinant factors to predict poor self-reported health in middle aged Norwegian populations. Therefore, to reduce the risk of reporting poor self-reported health in the Norwegian society, Future health policy, intervention strategies should consider and target health-related behaviors such as, high alcohol intake, chronic diseases, gender women, and physical active and cigarette smoking. In summary, a one-item question measuring self-reported health may be a suitable measure for health care providers or nurses to use in a practical setting, to identify levels of subjective health among the patients and clients of their health care services users.

Publication: This study was a part of a Master thesis and has been performed from June 2012-2013 and an article will be published in an international peer-reviewed journal and the thesis was submitted in the autumn semester 2013.

Keywords: Self-reported health, Health Behaviors, Lifestyle factors, Risk factors, Sociodemographic factors, Health status, leisure time exercise, body mass index, recommended weight, alcohol/spirits/ consumptions, health-related behaviors, Quality of life. Illness (chronic health problems).

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Current health problems are complex and often related to a person's lifestyle, and thus it is necessary to examine them with self-reported data. These kinds of data can be an important complement to more objective data based on the assessment made by health professionals, as reported by Idler and Benyamini(Idler and Benyamini 1997) in a review of 27 community studies. This review found that self-reported health was a predictor of mortality in nearly all of the studies and this connection may be seen as well established(Idler and Benyamini 1997). The question of how people may understand and interpret the concept of self-reported health is still unanswered. Jyllha(Jylha 2009) has proposed a conceptual model to help identifying the different types of information on which people base their health assessments. In this model, the evaluation of one's own health encompasses a review of information, such as functional status, diseases, health behaviors and socio-demographic factors. Additionally the model consists of factors comprising contextual frameworks, such as cultural aspects(Jylha 2009).

Lifestyle factors are among the kind of behaviors that individuals consider when they report their own general health(Jylha 2009), and previous research have found that cigarette smoking and alcohol consumption were related to reduced physical and mental health(Riise, Moen et al. 2003). In addition, obesity has been found as a predictor of self-rated health(Prosper, Moczulski et al. 2009). The experience of general health have also been found to differ according to levels of education(Thrane 2006)' (Faresjo and Rahmqvist 2010) and age(McFadden, Luben et al. 2008). One previous study have examined if different risk factors contributed to self-reported health, where the effect of various health problems also was included(Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999). In this study, the authors examined the relationship between risk factors such as dietary habits, exercise, smoking, alcohol consumption and body mass index, and self-reported health. They found that these associations were weakened or not significant at all when they were adjusted for health problems, (Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999).

In this study we examine the associations between lifestyle factors (smoking, alcohol consumption, leisure time exercise and body mass index), and self-reported general health in

an adult Norwegian population, with adjustment for socio-demographic characteristics (age, gender, marital status and education) and diseases (heart disease, apoplexy and diabetes).

1.2 Conceptual Framework

Since 1948 (WHO established), the world health organization's definition of "health" is being not merely absence of infirmity and disease, but also the experience of mental, physical and social well-being. General self-reported health may be seen as the perception of an unhealthy lifestyle and an evaluation of one's own future health status (Idler and Benyamini 1997). Lifestyle factors, such as physical activity, alcohol consumption, cigarette smoking, dietary intake habits, are a bundle of behaviors that describe the way an individual lives his or her life. Such behaviors may contribute to the development of chronic health problems and may reduce life expectancies and quality of life. The factors that people evaluate when rating their own health have been studied comprehensively. A European Health report revealed that lifestyle factors such as tobacco use, alcohol consumption, and high cholesterol, being overweight, physical inactivity, low fruit and vegetable intake, are responsible for the major burden of health problems in Europe (WHO 2005).

1.3 Literature Review

Today's health problems are complex and often related to a person's lifestyle and health behaviors, and it is crucial to evaluate them with subjective information. Such kinds of data can be an important complement to more objective data based on the assessment made by health professionals, and sometimes also be an even more accurate data source,(Idler and Benyamini 1997). Self-reported general health can reveal the presence of subtle physiological as well as biological differences that may lead an individual to evaluate one's own health more accurately than the observations made by clinicians (Riise, 2012).

In a review of the literature, we have found only one study examining if risk factors and health behaviors contribute to self-reported health (Manderbacka et al 1999). In this study, the authors studied the relationship between risk factors such as dietary habits, exercise, smoking, alcohol consumption and body mass index, and self-reported health in a Swedish population aged 18-75 years. They found that all these factors, except dietary fat, were associated with self-reported health. Furthermore, the effect was mediated by health problems, but some of these factors (smoking, not consuming vegetables, as well as obesity and underweight among the young respondents) had an independent association with selfreported health, (Manderbacka et al 1999). Other studies have found that obesity was seen as a predictor of self-rated health (Prosper et al 2009) and lifestyle factors was associated with health-related quality of life (Riise et al 2003).

2. Overall Objective

2.1 Specific objectives

2.1.1 To examine if Lifestyle factors and risk factors predict self-reported general health status in an adult Norwegian population and

2.1.2 To assess whether these association are mediated by socio-demographic factors and chronic diseases (heart disease, apoplexy and diabetes)

3. Methods and Materials

3.1 Sample and selection criteria

This study was a quantitative, cross-sectional design based on anonymous data from the 1997-1999 (HUSK) study. The data was collected 1997-1999 in Hordaland Country, Norway, as a collaboration between the National Health Screening Service, the University of Bergen and local health services. The study population included all individuals who were born 1953-57 (29,400) and have resided in Hordaland county. A total of 8,598 men and 9,983 women participated, yielding a participation rate of 52 % for men and 70 % for women. The Complete information for all variables included in the current study was availabel for 12,883 individuals (44 % of the study population).

The study protocol was approved by the Regional Ethics Committee and by the Norwegian Data Inspectorate.

3.2 Measurements

Information on self-rated health, socio-demographic variables, disease, and lifestyle factors were obtained from self-administered questionnaires. The Self-rated health as outcome variable, was measured by using one single-item question: "How is your overall health status at the moment?", with four response categories: "bad", "poor"/"not so good"/, "good" and "very good", these were dichotomized into "very good/good" and "not so good/poor" in the analysis. This measure have previously been validated and shown a good reliability, (Lundberg and Manderbacka 1996).

The socio-demographic factors and confounding factors were being studied; gender, civil status, and education and illness based on self-administered questionnaires from the 1997-1999 study (HUSK) data. Gender, (men vs. women), Marital status was catagorized with five responses but, in analysis dichotomized into "married"vs unmarried or others (including living with a partner). Education was used as an indicator of socioeconomic status. It was assessed as study participants total years of education and catagorized as "low" (up to and including 10 years of schooling), "medium" high school and "high" (college/university) levels of education. Chronic diseases, were coded as with Illness vs no illness with the self-reported occurence of heart attack, apoplexia and diabetes.

The measures of health-related behavoirs and lifestyle factors were leisure time exercise, tobacco /use/ smoking, BMI, and alcohol consumption. Physical activity was assessed by using dichomized questionnaires into light (not sweating or short of breath) and hard (with sweating and short breathing). The leisure time exercise for last year was coded as an average number of exercise hours per week. The coding categories were "none", "less than 1 hour", "1-2 hours", and "3 hours or more" for both light and hard forms of exercise. These questions have demonstrated minimium to moderate correlations with a $V0_2$ max measurement through an exercise test on a treadmill (Kurtze, Rangul et al. 2007). Data on tobacco/use/ smoking were coded into three categories; "never smokers", "former smokers", and "current smokers". The questions used for assessing smoking habits has shown predictive validtidy for the risk of coronary heart disease morbidity (Igland, Vollset et al. 2012). Units of alcohol per two weeks were catogorized as "none", "1-14", and "15 or more" units for beer, wine, and spirits units, respectively. 15 units/two weeks have previously been used as a cut-off point for high alcohol consumption(Myrtveit, Adriansen et al. 2013). The questions used for assessing alcohol consumption in this study have shown predictive validty for the risk of non-response in a population-based health study, (Torvik, Rognmo et al. 2012).

Height and weight were measured at a physical examination, and BMI was calculated as kilograms per square meter and divided in accordance with the World Health Organization classification of underweight (<18.5), normal/recommanded/ weight (18.5-24.9), overweight (25-29.9), obesity grade I (30-34.9) and obesity grade II and more than $(35 + kg/m^2)$ (WHO 2000). Behavioral changes, age, income status and Tea/Coffee consumption were omitted in analysis.

3.3 Data analysis

Descriptive statistics used counts, proportions and percents to describe lifestyle and sociodemographic variables. Univariate and multivariate logistic regression were applied to examine the associations between lifestyle factors (consumption of beer, wine and spirits, BMI, light and strenous physical activity and smoking) as predictor variables with self-rated health as outcome variable. The Gender, Age, Marital status, Education, and diseases were included as covariates, and preliminary analysis showed that it did not influence the results (data not shown). A p-value <0.05 indicated statistical significance. The statistical package IBM SPSS for windows, version 20.0, was used in the analysis.

4. Finding

4.1 Statistical analysis

Women had 30% increased likelihood of reporting poor self-reported general health than men; (OR=1.3 (95% CI: 1.2, 1.5) p<0.001.The Participants who were unmarried/others had 50% increased risk of reporting of poor/not so good self-reported health as compared to married respondents; (OR=1.5 (95% CI: 1.4, 1.7) p<0.001.Those with higher or medium level of education had higher self-reported health. Respondents who had received medium and higher education had 30% and 40% decreased likelihood of reporting of poor/not so good self-reported health, respectively, as compared to the low level educated respondents,(OR=0.7(95%CI:0.6,0.8)p<0.001and(OR=0.6(95%CI:0.5,0.7)p<0.001,

respectively. Respondents who had at least one of the listed chronic diseases (Heart infarct, Apoplexies, and Diabetes) had more than 2folds increased risk of reporting poor/ not so good self-reported general health as compared to those who had no illness, (OR=2.7 (95% CI:2.3, 3.1) p<0.001. Respondents who had Body mass index <18.5kg/m2 /underweight/ and in addition, respondents who had 25-29.9kg/m2 BMI did not show different levels of self-reported health compared to those who had normal BMI. (OR=1.2 (95% CI: 0.7, 2, 0) p>0.05. as compared to those who had recommended normal (18.5-24.9kg/m2) BMI participants, and (OR=1.1 (95% CI: 1, 0, 1.3) p>0.05, respectively. However, very high BMI measure was associated with increased probability of reporting poor self-rated health. Respondents who had 30-34.9kg/m2 BMI had 60% increased likelihood of reporting poor self-reported health compared to recommended 18.5-24.9kg/m2 /normal/ body mass index respondents, (OR=1.6 (95% CI: 1.3, 1.9) <0.001. The respondents who reported over

35kg/m2 body mass index had 70% increased likelihood of reporting poor self-rated health compared to the body mass index 18.5-24.9kg/m2 respondents, (OR=1.7 (95% CI: 1.3, 2.3) P<0.001.

The consumption of moderate amount of wine and beer was related to good self-reported health status. Participants who consumed 1-14 units of wine had 30% lower risk of reporting poor self-reported general health as compared to those who did not drink wine, (OR=0.7(95% CI: 0.6, 0.8) p<0.001. However, Participants who were drinking 15 and above units of wine did not report any difference in self-reported general health level as compared to none consumed respondents, (OR=0.8, (95% CI: 0.4, 1.4) p>0.05. Participants who consume 1-14 units of beer per two weeks had 20% reduced likelihood of reporting poor/not so good selfreported general health compared to those who did not consume beer, (OR=0.8, (95% CI: 0.7, 0.9) p<0.001. Nevertheless, respondents who consumed 15 and above units of beer did not show different self-reported general health, (OR=1.1 (95% CI: 0.8, 1.5) p>0.05.

The consumption of minimum amount and 11-14 units of alcohol/Spirit per two weeks did not report different self-rated general health, (OR=1.0 (95% CI: 0.9, 1.2) p>0.05. Nevertheless, the respondents who took 15 or more units of spirit per two weeks had 3 folds increased risk of reporting poor self-reported general health status as compared to none consumers, (OR=3.3 (95% CI: 1.4, 7.9) p<0.001. The respondents those who exercised light physical activity for less than an hour did not report variations on self-rated general health as compared to those who had not such activity, (OR=0.9 (95% CI:0.7, 1.2) p>0.05. However, the respondents who exercised light physical activity for1-2 hour had 30% decreased likelihood of reporting poor self-rated general health as compared to those who not reported such exercise activity, (OR=0.7 (95% CI:0.6, 0.9) p<0.008. In addition, respondents who reported light physical activity for 3 or more hours had 30% lower risk of reporting not so good self-reported general health compared to those who did not exercise, (OR=0.7 (95%) CI:0.6, 0.9) p<0.05. Respondents who reported hard physical activity for less than an hour per week had 20% declined likelihood of reporting not so good self-reported general health compared to those who had no such leisure time physical activity (OR=0.8 (95% CI:0.7, 0.9) p<0.001. Also, respondents who exercised hard physical activity for 1-2 hours per week had 30% decreased likelihood of reporting not so good general health as compared to those who did not exercise, (OR=0.7 (95% CI:0.6, 0.8) p<0.001. Moreover, participants who reported hard physical activity for 3 or more hours had 50% reduced likelihood of reporting poor selfreported general health as compared to those who did not have such physical activity, (OR=0.5 (95% CI: 0.4, 0.7) p < 0.001.

Being a previous smoker was not associated with self-rated health status, but being a current smoker was negatively related to self-reported general health, (See in Table-2). However, respondents who were former smoker had no differences of reporting poor self-reported general health as compared to the never smoker respondents, (OR=0.9 (95% CI: 0.8, 1.0) p>0.05. The respondents who were current smoker had 20% increased likelihood of reporting poor/not so good on their self-reported general health compared to the never smoker respondents, (OR=1.2 (95% CI: 1.1, 1.4) p<0.001. (See in Table-2).

4.2 Descriptive findings

In this study, participants (N:12,883) aged 40-44 years were included in the analysis. Among these, 6621(51.4%) were women and 6261(48.6%) were men. The majority, 9611(74.6%) of participants were married and 3272(25.4%) were unmarried or others. Education, 2190 (17%) of respondents completed low/basic/ school, 5900 (45.8%) respondents completed medium school, and 4793 (37.2%) participants completed college or university, (See in Table-1). The frequencies of the life style factors and risk factors were also shown in this table, and 6377(49.5%) % had body mass index of (18.5-24.9.kg/m2). A small proportion of study respondents, 1481 (11.5%) had body mass index of 30 or more. The consumption of wine (1-14 units per two weeks) were 6351 (48.3%) of the participants, the consumption of beer (1-14 units per two weeks) were 5617 (43.6%) and the consumption of spirits (1-14 units per week) were reported by 2680 (20.8%) (See in Table-1). As shown (In Table-1), 5540 (43.0%) reported light physical activity and 1688 (13.1%) reported hard physical activity for or more hours per week. Furthermore, 4432 (34.4%) of the participants were current smokers, and 3607 (28.0%) individuals were former smokers and 4844 (376%) of participants were none smoker,s (See In Table-1).

4.3 Lifestyle factors and self-rated health

As shown in Table-1, 11208 (87%) of the respondents reported very good health status and 1675 (13%) reported poor/ not so good health status, (See In Table-1). Among the lifestyle variables, Body mass was assessed by using a body mass index (BMI), weight in kilograms divided by square of height in the meters. The body mass index of 30 or more were significantly related to an increased risk of not so good or poor health (Table 2). Smoking

habit was catagorized as never smoking, previous smokers and current smokers And Being current smokers is also significantly related to an increased risk of not so good or poor health. In addition, the consumption of 15 or more units of alcoh/spirit/ per two weeks was significantly related to adverse health. On the other hand, a moderate intake of wine or beer (1-14 units per two weeks) reduced the risk of adverse health. Alcohol consumption was measured by coding 3 catagories based on the number of units consumed alcohol per two weeks: none consumer,(0 alcohol consumption per two weeks), moderate drinking, (1-14 units per two weeks) and heavy drinking, 15 or more units of alcohol consumption per two weeks.

Leisure time exercise indexs were classified into Light and heavy leisure time exercises and measured based on numbers of exercised hours per a week. Furthermore, both light and hard physical activity decreased the risk of poor self-reported health. Self-reported health status variable was examined with one single-item question with four categorized responses such as, "bad", "poor"/"not so good"/, "good" and "very good" that were dichotomized into "very good/good" and "not so good/poor" in the analysis, (Table 2).

The associations between lifestyle factors, sociodemographic variables, and general health were similar whether the disease variable was included into the statistical model or not (results not shown). Hence, we did not find a mediating effect of the disease variable.

5. Discussion

The aim of this study was to examine whether there were associations between health-related behaviors and risk factors, illness and socio-demographic characteristics with the selfreported general health status in middle age Norwegian population.

In this study, we found that almost all the included health-related behaviors, risk factor, illness and socio-demographic variables were found statistical significantly associated with the self-perceived general health among the adult Norwegian population. In particular, high alcohol /spirits/intake, gender, marital status, illness, BMI and intensive leisure time exercise were highly associated with self-reported health. The associations between lifestyle factors, sociodemographic variables, and general health were similar whether the disease variable was included into the statistical model or not. Hence, we did not find a mediating effect of the disease variable

The main study finding is in line with Riise and Colleaguse, (Riise, Moen et al. 2003), (Meyer and Tverdal 2005, Brekke, Hunskaar et al. 2006), (Frühbeck, Toplak et al. 2013) and (Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999), as the study finding of Swedish, Manderbacka et al 1999), leisure time exercise, BMI, smoking and alcohol intake were associated with selfreported health. In addition, the study carried out by Brekke indicated, in the old (70-74) aged Norwegian population findings showed that those who attain less educational level and being gender women, were found negatively correlated with self-perceived health. As study had shown being overweight or obese, non-alcohol consumers and sedentary life was related with raised drug use/morbidity/. This probably reflects that Lifestyle factors of the Scandinavian or Swedish and Norwegian societies may share common lifestyle.

In current study, Leisure time exercise, better education attainments and moderate alcohol /Wine/ consumptions have shown positively significant relationships with the self-reported general health. On the other hand, being gender women, illness, single or others, high alcohol/spirits/ intake and overweight or obesity were found negatively related with selfperceived general health status. Among those, high alcohol/spirits/ consumption, illness, marital status, intensive leisure time exercise and overweight or obesity was found strongly statistically associated with poor self-reported health status. This is in line with the study conducted on middle aged Norwegian population, (RIISE.2003), (Brekke, Hunskaar et al. 2006), as Brekke puts, those who were physical inactive, being gender women and attained low education level had higher odds ratio (OR) related to poor quality of life. Other several previous studies, (Theobald, Johansson et al. 2003),(Lantz, House et al. 1998),(Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999) had shown similar findings. The Leisure time exercise was associated independently with mortality, as reported by (Lantz, House et al. 1998). Furthermore, as one previous study conducted in Sweden showed, (Johansson and Sundquist 1999), obesity was found associated only in women. This probably reflects that women have more sedentary life, less educational attainment than men and may also relate to type of occupations.as Study finding of, (Riise, Moen et al. 2003), farmers and fishery workers scored least on the mental components of health status, whereas the drivers scored lowest on similar components. As Riise and Colleaguse, (Riise, Moen et al. 2003), indicated that high alcohol consumption was strongly related to the poor quality of life. According to one meta-analysis study carried out in USA, indicated that who were with illness was associated with the increased risk of mortality and poor self-reported health status, (DeSalvo, Bloser et al. 2006). In our study, We found that the consumption of 15 or more units of spirits per two weeks increased the risk of poor self-reported health, and this result is in accordence with previous research on binge drinking (Tsai, Ford et al. 2010). On the other hand, those who consumed moderate amount of wine had better self-rated health as compared to those who consumed higher amount of wine. This may be related with certain reasons/explanations: First, small amount of wine consumption might give joy and happiness in life, and second; it could be related to the confounding factors that people already had good health by enjoying moderate amount of wine. The similar finding were revealed from previous studies, (Riise, Moen et al. 2003), (Poikolainen and Vartiainen 1999), (Poikotainen, Vartiainen et al. 1996), (Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999), (Theobald, Johansson et al. 2003), As (Djousse, Driver et al. 2011), The moderate alcohol consumption had revealed that it was related to a lower natural life span risk of diabetic mellitus. However, the finding contradicts with the finding of a fifteen years follow up study in Finland, (Koivumaa-Honkanen, Kaprio et al. 2012). As Riise, 2003, indicated, the alcohol consumption was strongly associated with Mental Component Scores and Physical Component Scores. The study showed, that those who reported a moderate alcohol consumption of at least once a month, scored higher on both Mental Component Scores and Physical Component of good quality of health status than nonconsumer. One Swedish study showed, (Theobald, Johansson et al. 2003), that wine as well as beer beverages were the most frequent kind of alcohol consumed as compared to other kind of beverage intake per week. (Theobald, Johansson et al. 2003). As Riise and Colleagues, (Riise, Moen et al. 2003), mentioned, the relations between moderate amount alcohol/Wine/ consumption and self-reported health may be less clear.

As the studies by (Dupuy, Godeau et al. 2011) and (Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999) showed, being underweight among young aged (18-34) respondents were found significantly related with self-reported health. In addition, as the study conducted in united states by (Ferraro and Yu 1995) revealed, that individuals who have better annual household income and higher educational background as well as younger respondents had better self-rating health as compared to their counterparts. This age difference may reflect that probably, health is more concerned in the younger age than middle and older age.

In current study, being women showing worse self-reported health than men, which is in line with the (Riise, Moen et al. 2003),(Johansson and Sundquist 1999, Breidablik, Meland et al. 2009), and Swedish study, (Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999), (Johansson and Sundquist 1999). As the study revealed that women scores lower than men in both Physical Component Scores and Mental Component of quality of life scores. Furthermore, being women, single or

others, and with less educational status, probably contributes most likely to higher risk of reporting poorer self-reported health than did others (RIISE;2003). In addition, as Swedish study indicated, that if women did not take fresh vegetable in their diet, they were more likely to report poorer self-reported health than men.(Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999). And the study carried out in England indicated that lifestyle factors such as being non-moderate alcohol consuming, smoking, educational attainment, and social class were significantly related to quality of diet, (Harrington, Fitzgerald et al. 2011). This may be due to consequences of low educational background, less physical activity, less social attachment affairs and low socio-economics /income/ factors as compared to men.

According to our study findings, those who had college/university education (Table-2) were more likely to have better self-reported health. Being physical active was found to be a protective factor for poor self-reported health as compared to less physical activity, and similar patterns of association have also been reported in earlier studies. These studies reflected that a minimum level of education was related with poor self-reported general health, in drug utilization, in a self-reported study among old age Norwegian population, (Brekke, Hunskaar et al. 2006), (Ferraro and Yu 1995, Lantz, House et al. 1998). As these studies showed, those with less educational background had lower annual household income and were more likely to be overweight, being in the least quintile for Leisure time exercise, and current smoker. This probably reflects the lack of awareness about the consequences of risk behaviors and is related to the occupational status and low socioeconomics status. However, relationships between lower income and overweight are yet unclear. Furthermore, those with less educational attainment were most likelihood to die than individuals with 16 years of education or more. According to Riise and colleagues, (Riise, 2003), smoking was significantly associated with the Physical Component Scores and Mental Component Scores and the study showed that the risk of reporting poor quality of life as well as self-reported health status was clearly associated with cigarette-dose. As indicated in the study, those who smoked 10 and more cigarettes per day had highest risk of poor selfreported health status as compared to counterparts.

The association between income and mortality, education and mortality were stronger in women than men. According to the study, the annual household income was more predictive of mortality than education while education was highly associated with health behaviors, as stated in the study findings,(Jonsson, Hedblad et al. 2002), (Johansson and Sundquist 1999, Flegal, Kit et al. 2013) and the similar pattern of relations were observed in the earlier

studies, (Manderbacka, Lundberg et al. 1999).,(Ferraro and Yu 1995),(Lantz, House et al. 1998),(Faresjö and Rahmqvist 2010), (Khanna, Maranian et al. 2011). This probably reflects that a woman has lower socio-economic status in the society than men and the strong relationships of education with incomes. Those who attained better educational status may have more opportunity to have better annual household income or much more ability to manage incomes than the counterparts.

Those who did intensive exercise for 3 or more hours had reduced risk of reporting poor selfreported health as compared to those who had no such activity, while light physical activity as compared with hard physical activity showed slightly less significant correlations relatively, Despite, one of the main changes in health behaviors the last years has been a decrease in physical activity both at work and at leisure, and the rise in overweight and obesity is often connected to this problem (Anderssen, Engeland et al. 2008). One recent study found that obese participants had lower overall physical activity compared to normal weight participants, (Hansen, Holme et al. 2013). Physical activity can also be associated with self-reported health, irrespective of an increased BMI. We found that both light and hard physical activity deceased the risk of poor health.(Hansen, Holme et al. 2013). A similar finding is reported previously, where daily walking was found to be inversely related to mortality among elderly people, (Samawi 2013).

There was however a small effect for those with a moderate alcohol intake, (Petrie, Doran et al. 2008). On the other hand, previous studies examining the association with moderate intake of alcohol and diseases, found that a moderate intake of alcohol, including red wine, reduced the risk of cardiovascular, cerebrovascular, and peripheral vascular diseases in populations, (Szmitko and Verma 2005), and one recent study confirms these results, showing that a moderate alcohol consumption was associated with lower risk of stroke in a population of women, (Jimenez, Chiuve et al. 2012). Furthermore, our result showing that smoking is associated with poor health is supporting previous studies regarding self-reported health, (Goldman, Glei et al. 2004) as well health-related quality of life, (Strine, Chapman et al. 2008).

This study has both limitations and strengths. The data from1997-1999 (HUSK) health study was based on a large sample size of a general population in Norway. The data was collected in 1997-99, and although the levels of the variables may have changed from this time. we do not believe that these time gap have had a significant impact on the associations reported in the current study findings. Also the variables that we used in the current study were self-reported, and such subjective data sometimes may give even more accurate information than the more objective measures. However, there might be recall bias and socially undesirable behaviors under-reported during data collection. We have also found that our results correspond well with several previous studies which were carried out based on recently collected data.

6. Conclusion

In general, Self-reported health was positively associated with lifestyle factors such as, Leisure time exercise, individuals who consume moderate amount of alcohol/wine/ and attained better educational background and being gender men. On the other hand, Healthrelated behaviors and risk factors, such as overweight or obesity, and those who consume high amount of alcohol/spirits/ and being current smokers perceived their health status negatively. In addition, confounders such as, socio-demographic (gender women, individuals who are not in marital union, as well as chronic illness were associated with poor selfreported general health status in the middle age Norwegian population. In general, certain crucial lifestyle and risk factor such as being overweight or obese, consuming high alcohol /spirits/, and being current smokers and being not in marital union, women gender, chronic health problems and less attainment of educational status were found determinant factors to predict poor self-reported health in middle aged Norwegian populations. Therefore, Future health policy, strategies and interventions should consider and target health-related behaviors such as, high alcohol intake, chronic diseases, women, and physical active and cigarette smokers to reduce the risk of poor self-reported health in the Norwegian society.

In conclusion, a wide range of factors are included into the concept of health when individuals are reporting how they evaluate their current health. The one-item question may be suitable for health care providers or nurses to use as an instrument to identify how patients or clients of health care services evaluate their subjective health.

References

Anderssen, S., A. Engeland, A. Søgaard, W. Nystad, S. Graff-Iversen and I. Holme (2008). "Changes in physical activity behavior and the development of body mass index during the last 30 years in Norway." <u>Scandinavian journal of medicine & science in sports</u> **18**(3): 309-317.

Breidablik, H.-J., E. Meland and S. Lydersen (2009). "Self-rated health during adolescence: stability and predictors of change (Young-HUNT study, Norway)." <u>The European Journal of Public Health</u> **19**(1): 73-78.

Brekke, M., S. Hunskaar and J. Straand (2006). "Self-reported drug utilization, health, and lifestyle factors among 70–74 year old community dwelling individuals in Western Norway. The Hordaland Health Study (HUSK)." <u>BMC Public Health</u> **6**(1): 121.

DeSalvo, K. B., N. Bloser, K. Reynolds, J. He and P. Muntner (2006). "Mortality Prediction with a Single General Self-Rated Health Question." Journal of General Internal Medicine **21**(3): 267-275.

Djousse, L., J. Driver, J. Gaziano, J. Buring and I. Lee (2011). "Association between modifiable lifestyle factors and residual lifetime risk of diabetes." <u>Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases</u>.

Dupuy, M., E. Godeau, C. Vignes and N. Ahluwalia (2011). "Socio-demographic and lifestyle factors associated with overweight in a representative sample of 11-15 year olds in France: results from the WHO-Collaborative Health Behaviour in School-aged Children (HBSC) cross-sectional study." <u>BMC</u> <u>Public Health</u> **11**(1): 442.

Faresjo, T. and M. Rahmqvist (2010). "Educational level is a crucial factor for good perceived health in the local community." <u>Scandinavian Journal of Public Health</u> 38: 605-610.

Faresjö, T. and M. Rahmqvist (2010). "Educational level is a crucial factor for good perceived health in the local community." <u>Scandinavian journal of public health</u> 38(6): 605-610.

Ferraro, K. F. and Y. Yu (1995). "Body weight and self-ratings of health." <u>Journal of Health and Social</u> <u>Behavior</u>: 274-284.

Flegal, K. M., B. K. Kit, H. Orpana and B. I. Graubard (2013). "Association of All-Cause Mortality With Overweight and Obesity Using Standard Body Mass Index Categories Systematic Review and MetaanalysisAll-Cause Mortality Using BMI Categories." <u>JAMA</u> **309**(1): 71-82.

Frühbeck, G., H. Toplak, E. Woodward, V. Yumuk, M. Maislos and J.-M. Oppert (2013). "Obesity: The Gateway to III Health-an EASO Position Statement on a Rising Public Health, Clinical and Scientific Challenge in Europe." <u>Obesity facts</u> 6(2): 117-120.

Goldman, N., D. A. Glei and M.-C. Chang (2004). "The role of clinical risk factors in understanding selfrated health." <u>Annals of epidemiology</u> **14**(1): 49-57.

Hansen, B. H., I. Holme, S. A. Anderssen and E. Kolle (2013). "Patterns of Objectively Measured Physical Activity in Normal Weight, Overweight, and Obese Individuals (20-85 Years): A Cross-Sectional Study." <u>PLOS ONE</u> **8**(1): e53044.

Harrington, J., A. P. Fitzgerald, R. Layte, J. Lutomski, M. Molcho and I. J. Perry (2011). "Sociodemographic, health and lifestyle predictors of poor diets." <u>Public health nutrition</u> **1**(1): 1-10.

Idler, E. and Y. Benyamini (1997). "Self-Rated Health and Mortality: A Review of Twenty-Seven Community Studies." Journal of Health and Social Behavior **38**(1): 21-37.

Idler, E. L. and Y. Benyamini (1997). "Self-rated health and mortality: a review of twenty-seven community studies." Journal of health and social behavior: 21-37.

Igland, J., S. E. Vollset, O. K. Nygård, H. K. Gjessing, P. M. Ueland and G. S. Tell (2012). "Relative importance of risk factors for coronary heart disease--the Hordaland Homocysteine study." <u>Scandinavian Cardiovascular Journal</u> **46**: 316-323.

Jimenez, M., S. E. Chiuve, R. J. Glynn, M. J. Stampfer, C. A. Camargo, W. C. Willett, J. E. Manson and K. M. Rexrode (2012). "Alcohol consumption and risk of stroke in women." <u>Stroke</u> **43**(4): 939-945.

Johansson, S.-E. and J. Sundquist (1999). "Change in lifestyle factors and their influence on health status and all-cause mortality." <u>International Journal of Epidemiology</u> **28**(6): 1073-1080.

Jonsson, S., B. Hedblad, G. Engström, P. Nilsson, G. Berglund and L. Janzon (2002). "Influence of obesity on cardiovascular risk. Twenty-three-year follow-up of 22,025 men from an urban Swedish

population." <u>International journal of obesity and related metabolic disorders: journal of the</u> <u>International Association for the Study of Obesity</u> **26**(8): 1046-1053.

Jylha, M. (2009). "What is self-rated health and why does it predict mortality? Towards a unified conceptual model." <u>Social Science & Medicine</u> **69**: 307-316.

Khanna, D., P. Maranian, M. Palta, R. M. Kaplan, R. D. Hays, D. Cherepanov and D. G. Fryback (2011). "Health-related quality of life in adults reporting arthritis: analysis from the National Health Measurement Study." <u>Quality of Life Research</u> **20**(7): 1131-1140.

Koivumaa-Honkanen, H., J. Kaprio, T. Korhonen, R. Honkanen, K. Heikkilä and M. Koskenvuo (2012). "Self-reported life satisfaction and alcohol use: a 15-year follow-up of healthy adult twins." <u>Alcohol</u> <u>and alcoholism</u> **47**(2): 160-168.

Kurtze, N., V. Rangul, B.-E. Hustvedt and W. D. Flanders (2007). "Reliability and validity of self-reported physical activity in the Nord-Trøndelag Health Study (HUNT 2)." <u>European Journal of Epidemiology</u> 22: 379-387.

Lantz, P. M., J. S. House, J. M. Lepkowski, D. R. Williams, R. P. Mero and J. Chen (1998). "Socioeconomic factors, health behaviors, and mortality." <u>JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical</u> <u>Association</u> **279**(21): 1703-1708.

Lundberg, O. and K. Manderbacka (1996). "Assessing reliability of a measure of self-rated health. ." <u>Scandinavian Journal of Social Medicine</u> **24**(3): 218-224.

Manderbacka, K., O. Lundberg and P. Martikainen (1999). "Do risk factors and health behaviours contribute to self-ratings of health?" <u>Social science & medicine (1982)</u> **48**(12): 1713.

Manderbacka, K., O. Lundberg and P. Martikainen (1999). "Do risk factors and health behaviours contribute to self-ratings of health?" <u>Social Science & Medicine</u> **48**: 1713-1720.

McFadden, E., R. Luben, S. Bingham, N. Wareham, A.-L. Kinmonth and K.-T. Khaw (2008). "Social inequalities in self-rated health by age: cross-sectional study of 22457 middle-aged men and women." <u>BMC Public Health</u> **8**.

Meyer, H. E. and A. Tverdal (2005). "Development of body weight in the Norwegian population." <u>Prostaglandins, leukotrienes and essential fatty acids</u> **73**(1): 3-7.

Myrtveit, S. M., A. M. S. Adriansen, I. Wilhelmsen, S. Krokstad and A. Mykletun (2013). "A population based validation study of self-reported pensions and benefits: the Nord-Trøndelag health study (HUNT)." <u>BMC Research Notes(6)</u>: 27.

Petrie, D., C. Doran, A. Shakeshaft and R. Sanson-Fisher (2008). "The relationship between alcohol consumption and self-reported health status using the EQ5D: Evidence from rural Australia." <u>Social</u> <u>Science & Medicine</u> **67**(11): 1717-1726.

Poikolainen, K. and E. Vartiainen (1999). "Wine and good subjective health." <u>American journal of</u> <u>epidemiology</u> **150**(1): 47-50.

Poikotainen, K., E. Vartiainen and H. J. Korhonen (1996). "Alcohol intake and subjective health." <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u> **144**(4): 346-350.

Prosper, M.-H., V. Moczulski and A. Qureshi (2009). "Obesity as a predictor of self-rated health." <u>American Journal of Health Behavior</u> **33**(3): 319-329.

Riise, T., B. E. Moen and M. W. Nortvedt (2003). "Occupation, lifestyle factors and health-related quality of life: the Hordaland health study." J Occup Environ Med **45**(3): 324-332.

Riise, T., B. E. Moen and M. W. Nortvedt (2003). "Occupation, lifestyle factors and health-related quality of life: the Hordaland Health Study." Journal of occupational and environmental medicine **45**(3): 324-332.

Samawi, H. M. (2013). "Daily walking and life expectancy of elderly people in the Iowa 65+ rural health study." <u>Frontiers in Public Health</u> 1: 11.

Strine, T. W., D. P. Chapman, L. S. Balluz, D. G. Moriarty and A. H. Mokdad (2008). "The associations between life satisfaction and health-related quality of life, chronic illness, and health behaviors among US community-dwelling adults." Journal of Community Health **33**(1): 40-50.

Szmitko, P. E. and S. Verma (2005). "Antiatherogenic potential of red wine: clinician update." <u>American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology</u> **288**(5): H2023-H2030.

Theobald, H., S.-E. Johansson and P. Engfeldt (2003). "Influence of different types of alcoholic beverages on self-reported health status." <u>Alcohol and Alcoholism</u> **38**(6): 583-588.

Thrane, C. (2006). "Explaining education-related inequalities in health: mediaton and moderator models." <u>Social Science & Medicine</u> 62: 467-478.

Torvik, F. A., K. Rognmo and K. Tambs (2012). "Alcohol use and mental distress as predictors of nonresponse in a general population health survey: the HUNT study." <u>Soc Psychiatr Epidemiol</u> **47**: 805-816.

Tsai, J., E. S. Ford, C. Li, W. S. Pearson and G. Zhao (2010). "Binge Drinking and Suboptimal Self-Rated Health Among Adult Drinkers." <u>Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research</u> **34**(8): 1465-1471.

WHO (2000). Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. . <u>WHO Technical Report Series</u> <u>894</u>.

Table 1. Characteristics of the participants (N=12883)		
Variables	Percent	
Self-rated health		
Very good/good	87.0	
Not so good/poor	13.0	
Gender		
Male	48.6	
Women	51.4	
Marital status		
Married	74.6	
Other	25.4	
Education*		
Low	17.0	
Medium	45.8	
High	37.2	
Disease (having any of the listed diseases)**		
No	90.2	
Yes	9.8	
Body mass index		
<18.5	0.8	
18.5-24.9	49.5	
25-29.9	38.8	
30-34.9	9.1	
35+	2.4	
Wine (units per two weeks)		
None	50.7	
1-14	48.3	
15+	1.0	
Beer (units per two weeks)		
None	54.2	
1-14	43.6	
15+	2.2	
Spirits (units per two weeks)	L.L	
None	79.1	
1-14	20.8	
15+	0.2	
Light physical activity (hours per week)	0.2	
None	4.3	
<1	14.6	
1-2	38.1	
3+	43.0	
Hard physical activity (hours per week)	43.0	
	29.7	
None <1		
	28.8	
1-2	28.4	
3+ Smalling	13.1	
Smoking		
Never smoker	37.6	
Former smoker	28.0	
Current smoker	34.4	

Table 1. Characteristics of the participants (N=12883)

	Unadjusted		Adjusted			
Variables	OR	95%CI	P-value	OR	95%CI	P-value
Gender						
Male (ref)	1			1		
Women	1.4	1.2, 1.5	<0.001	1.3	1.2, 1.5	<0.001
Marital status		,			,	
Married (ref)	1			1		
Other	- 1.5	1.4, 1.8	<0.001	- 1.5	1.4, 1.7	<0.001
Education	1.0	1.1, 1.0	.0.001	1.0	1, 1	.0.001
Low (ref)	1			1		
Medium	0.6	0.5, 0.7	<0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.8	<0.001
High	0.4	0.4, 0.5	<0.001	0.6	0.5, 0.7	
Disease	0.4	0.4, 0.5	10.001	0.0	0.5, 0.7	10.001
No (ref)	1			1		
1+	2.9	2522	<0.001	1 2.7	7 2 2 1	~0.001
	2.9	2.5, 3.3	<0.001	2.1	2.3, 3.1	<0.001
Body mass index	1 Г	00 25	0 1 4 0	1 7	07 20	0 550
<18.5	1.5	0.9, 2.5	0.149	1.2	0.7, 2.0	0.556
18.5-24.9 (ref)	1	0011	0 422	1	4040	0.000
25-29.9	1.1	0.9, 1.1	0.422	1.1	1.0, 1.3	0.089
30-34.9	1.9	1.6, 2,1	< 0.001	1.6	1.3, 1.9	< 0.001
35+	2.3	1,8, 3.1	<0.001	1.7	1.3, 2.3	<0.001
Wine (units per two weeks)						
None (ref)	1			1		
1-14	0.5	0.5, 0.6	<0.001	0.7	-	<0.001
15+	0.6	0.5, 1.1	0.113	0.8	0.4, 1.4	0.421
Beer (units per two weeks)						
None (ref)	1			1		
1-14	0.6	0.6, 0.7	<0.001	0.8	0.7, 0.9	0.001
15+	1.1	0.8, 1.5	0.604	1.1	0.8, 1.5	0.642
Spirits (units per two weeks)						
None (ref)	1			1		
1-14	0.8	0.7, 0.9	<0.001	1.0	0.9, 1.2	0.916
15+	4.9	2.2, 11.3	< 0.001	3.3	1.4, 7.9	< 0.001
Light physical activity (hours per week)						
None (ref)	1			1		
<1	0.8	0.6, 1.0	0.030	0.9	0.7, 1.2	0.576
1-2	0.5	0.4, 0.6	< 0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.9	0.008
3+	0.5	0.4, 0.6	< 0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.9	0.010
Hard physical activity (hours per week)		,		••••	,	
None (ref)	1			1		
<1	0.6	0.5, 0.7	<0.001	0.8	0.7, 0.9	<0.001
1-2	0.5	0.4. 0.5	<0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.8	<0.001
3+	0.5	0.4. 0.5	<0.001	0.5	0.0, 0.8	< 0.001
Smoking	0.4	0.5, 0.5	NO.001	0.5	0.4, 0.7	\0.001
-	1			1		
Never smoker (ref)		0010	0.020		0010	
Former smoker	0.9	0.8, 1.0	0.030	0.9	0.8, 1.0	0.052
Current smoker	1.4	1.2, 1.6	<0.001	1.2	1.1, 1.4	<0.001

Table 2. Odds ratios for having not so good or poor self-rated health (N=12883)

Note: *:" Low" completed (up to and including 10 years of schooling), "Medium" completed high schooling and "High" completed (college/University) studying. **: (Heart infarct, Apoplexies and Diabetes)

Appendix 1

The Article: Lifestyle Factors and Self-reported General Health: The Hordaland Health Study To be submitted to International Journal of Nursing Practice

Lifestyle Factors and Self-reported General Health:

The Hordaland Health Study

Tadesse Washo Dogisso RN¹, Randi Jepsen RN MSc, Research Fellow², Elin Dysvik RN PhD Professor³, John Roger Andersen RN PhD Associate Professor² and Gerd Karin Natvig RN PhD Professor¹

¹ Department of Global Public Health and Primary Care, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

² Faculty of Health Studies, Sogn og Fjordane University College, Førde, Norway

³ Department of Health Studies, University of Stavanger, Stavanger, Norway

Correspondence:

Gerd Karin Natvig (gerd.natvig@igs.uib.no)

Telephone: +47 55586188

Fax: +47 55586130

Mailing address: Department of Global Public Health and Primary Care, Kalfarveien 31,

NO 5020 Bergen, Norway

ABSTRACT

Information on self-reported health is important for health professionals, and the aim of this study was to examine how lifestyle factors such as smoking, alcohol consumption, physical activity and body mass index (BMI) were associated with self-reported health in a sample of 12.883 individuals from the Norwegian population. Self reported health was measured with a one-item question and the analyses were adjusted for sociodemographic and disease variables. Odds ratios for having not so good or poor health were calculated in multiple logistic regression analyses. We found that respondents reporting adverse lifestyle behaviors (BMI >30, smoking or excessive intake of alcohol) showed an increased risk of poor health. Furthermore, having a moderate intake of wine or being physically active, decreased the risk of poor health. In conclusion, a one-item question measuring self-reported health may be a suitable measure for nurses to use in a practical setting, to identify levels of subjective health among the patients or other recipients of our health services.

Key words: Self-reported health, smoking, alcohol consumption, BMI, physical activity

INTRODUCTION

Current health problems are complex and often related to a person's lifestyle, and thus it is necessary to examine them with self-reported data. These kinds of data can be an important complement to more objective data based on the assessment made by health professionals, as reported by Idler and Benyamini¹ in a review of 27 community studies. This review found that self-reported health was a predictor of mortality in nearly all of the studies and this connection may be seen as well established¹. The question of how people may understand and interpret the concept of self-reported health is still unanswered. Jyllha² has proposed a conceptual model to help identifying the different types of information on which people base their health assessments. In this model, the evaluation of one's own health encompasses a review of information, such as functional status, diseases, health behaviors and sociodemographic factors. Additionally the model consists of factors comprising contextual frameworks, such as cultural aspects².

Lifestyle factors are among the kind of behaviors that individuals consider when they report their own general health², and previous research have found that cigarette smoking and alcohol consumption were related to reduced physical and mental health³. In addition, obesity has been found as a predictor of self-rated health⁴. The experience of general health have also been found to differ according to levels of education^{5, 6} and age⁷. One previous study have examined if different risk factors contributed to self-reported health, where the effect of various health problems was also included⁸. In this study, the authors examined the relationship between risk factors such as dietary habits, exercise, smoking, alcohol consumption and body mass index, and self-reported health. They found that these associations were weakened or not significant at all when they were adjusted for health problems⁸.

In the present study we examine lifestyle factors (smoking, alcohol consumption, leisure time exercise and body mass index) as risk factors for self-reported general health in an adult Norwegian population, with adjustment for sociodemographic characteristics (age, gender, marital status and education) and diseases (heart disease, apoplexia and diabetes).

METHODS

Sample and selection

The Hordaland Health Study (HUSK) was conducted during 1997-99 as a collaboration between the National Health Screening Service, the University of Bergen and local health services. The study population included all individuals in Hordaland county born 1953-57 (29.400). A total of 8.598 men and 9.983 women participated, yielding a participation rate of 52 % for men and 70 % for women. Complete information for all variables included in the present study was availabel for 12.883 individuals (44 % of the study population).

The study protocol was approved by the Regional Ethics Committee and by the Norwegian Data Inspectorate.

Measurements

Information on self-rated health, socio-demographic variables, disease, and lifestyle factors were obtained from a self-administered questionnaire. Self-rated health was measured by one question: "How is your overall health at the moment?", with four response categories: "poor", "not so good", "good" and "very good". This measure has previously been validated and shown good reliability⁹. The responses were dichotomized into "very good/good" and "not so good/poor".

Marital status were dichotomized into "married" (including living with a partner) or "other". Education was used as an indicator of socioeconomic status. Five categories for educational level were coded as "low" (up to and including 10 years of schooling), "medium" (high school), and "high" (college/university). Having or not having a disease were coded from self-reported occurence of heart attack, cerebral stroke, brain hemorrhage, angina pectoris, and/or diabetes.

The measures of lifestyle were leisure time physical activity, tobacco smoking, and alcohol consumption. Physical activity was assessed by two questions about the average weekly number of hours of either light (not sweaty or short of breath) or hard leisure time physical activity the last year. The categories are "none", "less than 1 hour", "1-2 hours", or "3 hours or more" for both questions. These questions have demonstrated small to moderate correlations with a V0₂ max measurement through a exercise test on a treadmill¹⁰. Data on tobacco smoking were coded into three categories; "never a smoker", "formerly a smoker", or "currently a smoker". The questions used for asessing smoking has shown predictive validity for the risk of coronary heart disease morbidity¹¹. Units of alcohol per two weeks were catogorized as "none", "1-14", or "15 or more" for beer, wine, and spirits, respectively. 15 units/two weeks have previously been used as a cut-off point for high alcohol consumption¹². The questions used for asessing alcohol consumption in this study have shown predictive validity for the risk of non-response in a population-based health study¹³.

Height and weight were measured at a physical examination, and BMI was calculated as kilograms per square meter and divided in accordance with the World Health Organization classification of underweight ($<18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2$), normal weight (18.5-24.9), overweight (25-29.9), obesity grade I (30-34.9) and obesity grade II and more (35+)¹⁴.

Statistical analyses

Descriptive statistics were used to present the sample. Univariate and multivariate logistic regression were applied to study associations between lifestyle factors (consumption of beer, wine and spirits, light- and strenous physical activity and smoking) and self-rated health.

Gender, marital status, education, diseases and BMI were included as covariates. Age was not included in the analysis as it had very small variablity, and preliminary analysis showed that it did not influence the results (data not shown). A p-value <0.05 indicated statistical significance. The statistical package IBM SPSS for windows, version 20.0, was used in the analysis.

RESULTS

Study sample

All study participants (12.883) were aged 40-44 years. Among these, 51. 4 % were women (Table 1). The frequencies of the life style factors are also shown in this table, and 49. 5 % reported a body mass index of 18.5-24.9. A smaller proportion (11.5 %) reported a body mass index of 30 or more. The consumption of wine (1-14 units per two weeks) was reported by 48.3 % of the participants, the consumption of beer (1-14 units per two weeks) by 43.6 %, and the consumption of spirits (1-14 units per week) by 20.8 % (Table 1). As seen in this table, 43.0 % reported doing light physical activity and 13.1 % hard physical activity three hours or more per week. Furthermore, 34.4 % of the participants were current smokers (Table 1).

Lifestyle factors and self-rated health

As seen in Table 1, 87 % of the participants rated their health as very good or good, and 13 % as not so good or poor. In Table 2, the odds of rating their health as not so good or bad are shown. Among the lifestyle-related variables, a body mass index of 30 or more was significantly related to an increased risk of not so good or bad health (Table 2). Being current smoker was also significantly related to an increased risk of not so good or poor health. In addition, the consumption of 15 or more units of spirit per two weeks was significantly related to adverse health. On the other hand, a moderate intake of wine or beer (1-14 units per two weeks) decreased the risk of adverse health. Furthermore, both light and hard physical activity decreased the risk of not so good or bad self-reported health (Table 2).

The associations between lifestyle factors, sociodemographic variables, and general health were similar whether the disease variable was included into the statistical model or not (results not shown). Hence, we did not find a mediating effect of the disease variable.

DISCUSSION

In this study we found that the participants rated their odds of having poor health if they reported their body mass index of 30 or more, were current smokers or were drinking 15 or more units of spirit per two weeks. On the other hand, having a moderate intake of wine or beer or being physically active, decreased the risk of adverse health. These results are adjusted for sociodemographic and disease variables.

Self-reported health, as measured by a one-item question, has previously been well established as a predictor of mortality ¹ and a recent study also found that self-reported health was a predictor of lung cancer ¹⁵. The question of what kind of information each individual base their evaluation on when answering this question, is previously discussed and encompasses a wide range of factors of both individual and social character². Among these factors are lifestyle behaviors.

Overweight and obesity have a broad spectrum of explanation factors, and can also be seen as lifestyle-related health problems. Furthermore, it is a rising public health and clinical problem¹⁶ and data from the Norwegian Population show that the levels of body weight have increased during the last decades¹⁷. The prevalence of overweight among children and adolescents is also high¹⁸. As in the present study, Prosper and colleagues found that high levels of BMI were predictors of self-reported health⁴. Similar findings are reported with health-related quality of life¹⁹. Previous research has also shown that high levels of BMI are associated with cardiovascular risk²⁰ and mortality²¹.

One of the main changes in health behaviors the last years has been a decrease in physical activity both at work and at leisure, and the rise in overweight and obesity is often connected to this problem²². One recent study found that obese participants had lower overall physical activity compared to normal weight participants²³. Physical activity can also be associated with self-reported health, irrespective of an increased BMI. We found that both light and hard physical activity deceased the risk of poor health. A similar finding is reported previously, where daily walking was found to be inversely related to mortality among elderly people²⁴.

We found that the consumption of 15 or more units of spirits per two weeks increased the risk of poor self-reported health, and this result is in accordence with previous research on binge drinking²⁵. The results regarding a decreased risk of poor health for a moderate intake of wine or beer, are more inconsistent. In examining the association with harmful patterns of alcohol consumption and self-reported health status measured by EQ5D, Petrie and colleagues²⁶ found that all levels of risky alcohol use, including the low risk level, were associated with lower self-reported health. There was however a small effect for those with a moderate intake of alcohol and diseases, found that a moderate intake of alcohol, including red wine, reduced the risk of cardiovascular, cerebrovascular, and peripheral vascular diseases in populations²⁷, and one recent study confirms these results, showing that a moderate alcohol consumption was associated with lower risk of stroke in a population of women²⁸. Furthermore, our result showing that smoking is associated with poor health, is supporting previous studies regarding self-reported health²⁹ as well as health-related quality of life³⁰.

The data material from HUSK is based on a large sample of a general population in one of the counties of Norway. The data gathering was performed in 1997-99, and although the levels of the variables may have changed from this time, we do not believe that these changes have had a significant impact on the associations reported in the study. We have also found that our results correspond well with previous studies based on newer data. In conclusion, a wide range of factors are included into the concept of health when individuals are reporting how they evaluate their current health. The one-item question may be suitable for nurses to use as an instrument to identify how patients or other recipients of health services evaluate their subjective health.

References

1. Idler E, Benyamini Y. Self-Rated Health and Mortality: A Review of Twenty-Seven Community Studies. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior* 1997; **38**: 21-37.

2. Jylha M. What is self-rated health and why does it predict mortality? Towards a unified conceptual model. *Social Science & Medicine* 2009; **69**: 307-316.

3. Riise T, Moen BE, Nortvedt MW. Occupation, lifestyle factors and health-related quality of life: the Hordaland health study. *J Occup Environ Med* 2003; **45**: 324-332.

4. Prosper M-H, Moczulski V, Qureshi A. Obesity as a predictor of self-rated health. *American Journal of Health Behavior* 2009; **33**: 319-329.

5. Thrane C. Explaining education-related inequalities in health: mediaton and moderator models. *Social Science & Medicine* 2006; **62**: 467-478.

6. Faresjo T, Rahmqvist M. Educational level is a crucial factor for good perceived health in the local community. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health* 2010; **38**: 605-610.

7. McFadden E, Luben R, Bingham S, Wareham N, Kinmonth A-L, Khaw K-T. Social inequalities in self-rated health by age: cross-sectional study of 22457 middle-aged men and women. *BMC Public Health* 2008; **8**.

8. Manderbacka K, Lundberg O, Martikainen P. Do risk factors and health behaviours contribute to self-ratings of health? *Social Science & Medicine* 1999; **48**: 1713-1720.

9. Lundberg O, Manderbacka K. Assessing reliability of a measure of self-rated health. . *Scandinavian Journal of Social Medicine* 1996; **24**: 218-224.

10. Kurtze N, Rangul V, Hustvedt B-E, Flanders WD. Reliability and validity of self-reported physical activity in the Nord-Trøndelag Health Study (HUNT 2). *European Journal of Epidemiology* 2007; **22**: 379-387.

11. Igland J, Vollset SE, Nygård OK, Gjessing HK, Ueland PM, Tell GS. Relative importance of risk factors for coronary heart disease--the Hordaland Homocysteine study. *Scandinavian Cardiovascular Journal* 2012; **46**: 316-323.

12. Myrtveit SM, Adriansen AMS, Wilhelmsen I, Krokstad S, Mykletun A. A population based validation study of self-reported pensions and benefits: the Nord-Trøndelag health study (HUNT). *BMC Research Notes* 2013: 27.

13. Torvik FA, Rognmo K, Tambs K. Alcohol use and mental distress as predictors of non-response in a general population health survey: the HUNT study. *Soc Psychiatr Epidemiol* 2012; **47**: 805-816.

14. WHO. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. *WHO Technical Report Series 894*, 2000.

15. Riise HKR, Riise T, Natvig GK, K. DA. Poor self-rated health associated with an increased risk of subsequent development of lung cancer. *Quality of Life Research* In press.

16. Fruhbeck G, Toplak H, Woodward E, Yumuk V, Maislos M, Oppert J-M. Obesity: The Gateway to III Health - an EASO Position Statement on a Rising Public Health, Clinical and Scientific Challenge in Europe. *Obesity Facts* 2013: 117-120.

17. Meyer HE, Tverdal A. Development of body weight in the Norwegian population. *Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids* 2005; **73**: 3-7.

18. Dupuy M, Godeau E, Vignes C, Ahluwalia N. Socio-demographic and lifestyle factors associated with overweight in a representative sample of 11-15 year olds in France: Results from the WHO-Collaborative Health Behavior in School-aged Children (HBSC) cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health* 2011.

19. Søltoft F, Hammer M, Kragh N. The Association of Body Mass Index and Health-related Quality of Life in The General Population: Dta from the 2003 Health Survey of England. *Quality of Life Research* 2009; **18**: 1293-1299.

20. Jonsson S, Hedblad B, Engstrom G, Nilsson P, Berglund G, Janzon L. Influence of obesity on cardiovascular risk. Twenty-three-year foolow-up of 22 025 men from an urban Swedish population. *International Journal of Obesity* 2002; **26**: 1046-1053.

21. Flegal KM, Kit B, Orpana H, Graubard B. Association of All-Cause Mortality With Overweight and Obesity Using Standard Body Mass Index Categories: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *JAMA* 2013: 71.

22. Anderssen SA, Engeland A, Søgaard AJ, Nystad W, Graff-Iversen S, Holme I. Changes in physical activity behavior and the development of body mass index during the last 30 years in Norway. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports* 2007: 309-317.

23. Hansen BH, Holme I, Anderssen SA, Kolle E. Patterns of Objectively Measured Physical Activity in Normal Weight, Overweight, and Obese Individuals (20-85 Years): A Cross-Sectional Study. *PLOS ONE* 2013; **8**: e53044.

24. Samawi HM. Daily walking and life expectancy of elderly people in the Iowa 65+ Rural Health Study. *frontiers in PUBLIC HEALTH* 2013; **1**: 1-5.

25. Tsai J, Ford ES, Li C, Pearson WS, Zhao G. Binge Drinking and Suboptimal Self-Rated Health Among Adult Drinkers. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2010; **34**: 1465-1471.

26. Petrie D, Doran C, Shakeshaft A, Sanson-Fisher R. The relationship between alcohol consumption and self-reported health status using the EQ5D: Evidence from rural Australia. *Social Science & Medicine* 2008; **67**: 1717-1726.

27. Szmitko PE, Verma S. Antiatherogenic potential of red wine: clinical update. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2005; **288**: H2023-2030.

28. Jimenez M, Chiuve SE, Glynn RJ, *et al.* Alcohol Consumption and Risk of Stroke in Women. *Stroke* 2012: 1-7.

29. Goldman N, Glei DA, Chang M-C. The Role of Clinical Risk Factors in Understanding Self-rated Health. *Ann Epidemiol* 2004: 49-57.

30. Strine TW, Chapman DP, Balluz LS, Moriarty DG, Mokdad AH. The Associations Between Life Satisfaction and Health-related Quality of Life, Chronic Illness, and Health Behaviors among U.S. Community-dwelling Adults. *J Community Health* 2008; **33**: 40-50.

Table 1. Characteristics of the participants (N=12883)		
Variables	Percent	
Self-rated health		
Very good/good	87.0	
Not so good/poor	13.0	
Gender		
Male	48.6	
Women	51.4	
Marital status		
Married	74.6	
Other	25.4	
Education		
Low	17.0	
Medium	45.8	
High	37.2	
Disease (having any of the listed diseases)		
No	90.2	
Yes	9.8	
Body mass index		
<18.5	0.8	
18.5-24.9	49.5	
25-29.9	38.8	
30-34.9	9.1	
35+	2.4	
Wine (units per two weeks)		
None	50.7	
1-14	48.3	
15+	1.0	
Beer (units per two weeks)	1.0	
None	54.2	
1-14	43.6	
15+	2.2	
Spirits (units per two weeks)	2.2	
None	79.1	
1-14	20.8	
15+	0.2	
Light physical activity (hours per week)	0.2	
None	4.3	
<1	4.5	
1-2	38.1	
3+		
	43.0	
Hard physical activity (hours per week)	20.7	
None	29.7	
<1	28.8	
1-2	28.4	
3+	13.1	
Smoking	27.6	
Never smoker	37.6	
Former smoker	28.0	
Current smoker	34.4	

Table 1. Characteristics of the participants (N=12883)

Table 2. Odds ratios for having not so go		-	ated heal			
	Unadjusted Adjusted					
Variables	OR	95%CI	P-value	OR	95%CI	P-value
Gender						
Male (ref)	1			1		
Women	1.4	1.2, 1.5	<0.001	1.3	1.2, 1.5	< 0.001
Marital status						
Married (ref)	1			1		
Other	1.5	1.4, 1.8	< 0.001	1.5	1.4, 1.7	< 0.001
Education						
Low (ref)	1			1		
Medium	0.6	0.5, 0.7	<0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.8	< 0.001
High	0.4	0.4, 0.5	<0.001	0.6	0.5, 0.7	< 0.001
Disease						
No (ref)	1			1		
1+	2.9	2.5, 3.3	< 0.001	2.7	2.3, 3.1	< 0.001
Body mass index						
<18.5	1.5	0.9, 2.5	0.149	1.2	0.7, 2.0	0.556
18.5-24.9 (ref)	1			1		
25-29.9	1.1	0.9, 1.1	0.422	1.1	1.0, 1.3	0.089
30-34.9	1.9	1.6, 2,1	<0.001	1.6	1.3, 1.9	< 0.001
35+	2.3	1,8, 3.1	< 0.001	1.7	1.3, 2.3	< 0.001
Wine (units per two weeks)						
None (ref)	1			1		
1-14	0.5	0.5, 0.6	< 0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.8	< 0.001
15+	0.6	0.5, 1.1	0.113	0.8	0.4, 1.4	0.421
Beer (units per two weeks)						
None (ref)	1			1		
1-14	0.6	0.6, 0.7	< 0.001	0.8	0.7, 0.9	0.001
15+	1.1	0.8, 1.5	0.604	1.1	0.8, 1.5	0.642
Spirits (units per two weeks)						
None (ref)	1			1		
1-14	0.8	0.7, 0.9	< 0.001	1.0	0.9, 1.2	0.916
15+	4.9	2.2, 11.3	<0.001	3.3	1.4, 7.9	< 0.001
Light physical activity (hours per week)						
None (ref)	1			1		
<1	0.8	0.6, 1.0	0.030	0.9	0.7, 1.2	0.576
1-2	0.5	0.4, 0.6	<0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.9	0.008
3+	0.5	0.4, 0.6	<0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.9	0.010
Hard physical activity (hours per week)						
None (ref)	1			1		
<1	0.6	0.5, 0.7	<0.001	0.8	0.7, 0.9	< 0.001
1-2	0.5	0.4. 0.5	<0.001	0.7	0.6, 0.8	< 0.001
3+	0.4	0.3, 0.5	<0.001	0.5	0.4, 0.7	<0.001
Smoking						
Never smoker (ref)	1			1		
Former smoker	0.9	0.8, 1.0	0.030	0.9	0.8, 1.0	0.052
Current smoker	1.4	1.2, 1.6	<0.001	1.2	1.1, 1.4	<0.001

Table 2. Odds ratios for having not so good or poor self-rated health (N=12883)

Appendix 2

International Journal of Nursing Practice, Guidelines for Authors

International Journal of Nursing Practice

© Wiley Publishing Asia Pty Ltd



Edited By: Alan Pearson

Impact Factor: 0.881

ISI Journal Citation Reports © Ranking: 2012: 48/101 (Nursing (Social Science)); 51/103 (Nursing (Science))

Instructions for Authors

Manuscript Submission Now Online: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/ijnp

Aims and Scope

The *International Journal of Nursing Practice* publishes original scholarly work that advances the international understanding and development of nursing both as a profession and as an academic discipline. The journal focuses on research papers and professional discussion papers that have a sound scientific, theoretical or philosophical base. Papers in any of the following fields will be considered: Research Papers (2000–3000 words), Clinical Reports (1000–2000 words), International Reviews (400 words) and Book Reviews.

Acceptance

The acceptance criteria for all papers are the quality and originality of the research and its significance to our readership. Except where otherwise stated, manuscripts are peer reviewed by two anonymous reviewers and the Editor. The Editorial Board reserves the right to refuse any material for publication. Final acceptance or rejection rests with the Editorial Board.

All articles submitted to the Journal must comply with these instructions. Failure to do so will result in return of the manuscript and possible delay in publication.

Manuscripts should be written so that they are intelligible to the professional reader who is not a specialist in the particular field. Where contributions are judged as acceptable for publication on the basis of content, the Editor or the Publisher reserve the right to modify typescripts to eliminate ambiguity and repetition and improve communication between author and reader. If extensive alterations are required, the manuscript will be returned to the author for revision.

Preparation of the Manuscript

Submissions should be prepared in word-processing software. The text file should be set with top, bottom and side margins of 25-mm.

- · Indent new paragraphs.
- \cdot Do not use the carriage return (enter) at the end of lines within a paragraph.
- \cdot Turn the hyphenation option off.
- · Specify any special characters used to represent non-keyboard characters.
- · Take care not to use l (ell) for 1 (one), O (capital o) for 0 (zero) or β (German esszett) for b (Greek beta).
- \cdot Use a tab, not spaces, to separate data points in tables.
- · If you use a table editor function, ensure that each data point is contained within a unique cell; i.e. do not use carriage returns within cells.

Please note that Word 2007 is not yet compatible with journal production systems. Unfortunately, the journal cannot accept Microsoft Word 2007 documents until such time as a stable production version is released. Please use Word's 'Save As' option therefore to save your document as an older (.doc) file type.

Style

Manuscripts should follow the style of the Vancouver agreement detailed in the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors' revised

'Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals: Writing and Editing for Biomedical Publications', as presented at http://www.ICMJE.org/.

The journal uses UK spelling and authors should therefore follow the latest edition of the Concise Oxford Dictionary.

All measurements must be given in SI units.

Abbreviations should be used sparingly and only where they ease the reader's task by reducing repetition of long, technical terms. Initially use the word in full, followed by the abbreviation in parentheses. Thereafter use the abbreviation.

At the first mention of a chemical substance, give the generic name only. Trade names should not be used.

Drugs should be referred to by their generic names, rather than brand names.

Parts of the Manuscript

Manuscripts should be presented in the following order: (i) title page, (ii) abstract and key words, (iii) text, (iv) acknowledgements, (v) references, (vi) appendices, (vii) figure legends, (viii) tables (each table complete with title and footnotes) and (ix) figures. Footnotes to the text are not allowed and any such material should be incorporated into the text as parenthetical matter.

Title page

The title page should contain (i) the title of the paper, (ii) the full names of the authors and (iii) the addresses of the institutions at which the work was carried out together with (iv) the full postal and email address, plus facsimile and telephone numbers, of the author to whom correspondence about the manuscript, proofs and requests for offprints should be sent. The present address of any author, if different from that where the work was carried out, should be supplied in a footnote. These details should only be added after the manuscript is approved.

The title should be short, informative and contain the major key words. A short running title (less than 40 characters, including spaces) should also be provided.

Abstract and key words

All articles must have a brief abstract that states in 150 words or fewer the purpose, basic procedures, main findings and principal conclusions of the study. The abstract should not contain headings, abbreviations or references. Five key words (for the purposes of indexing) should be supplied below the abstract, in alphabetical order, and should be taken from those recommended by the *Index Medicus* Medical Subject Headings (MeSH) browser list (<u>www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/meshhome.html</u>).

Text

Authors should use subheadings to divide the sections of their manuscript: Introduction, Methods, Results, Discussion, Acknowledgements, References.

Acknowledgements

The source of financial grants and other funding should be acknowledged, including a frank declaration of the authors' industrial links and affiliations. The contribution of colleagues or institutions should also be acknowledged. Thanks to anonymous reviewers are not allowed.

References

We recommend the use of a tool such as Reference Manager for reference management and formatting. Reference Manager reference styles can be searched for here: <u>http://www.refman.com/support/rmstyles.asp</u>

The Vancouver system of referencing should be used. In the text, references should be cited using superscript Arabic numerals in the order in which they appear. If cited only in tables or figure legends, number them according to the first identification of the table or figure in the text. In the reference list, the references should be numbered and listed in order of appearance in the text.

Cite the names of all authors when there are six or fewer; when more than seven list the first three followed by et al.

Reference to unpublished data and personal communications should not appear in the list but should be cited in the text only (e.g. Smith A, 2000, unpublished data).

References should be listed in the following form:

Journal articles

1. Lupton D. Discourse and analysis: a new methodology for understanding the ideologies of health and illness. *Australian Journal of Public Health* 1992; **16**: 145–150.

Online articles not yet published in an issue

An online article that has not yet been published in an issue (therefore has no volume, issue or page numbers) can be cited by its Digital Object Identifier (DOI). The DOI will remain valid and allow an article to be tracked even after its allocation to an issue.

2. Birks M, Francis K, Chapman Y. Seeking knowledge, discovering learning: Uncovering the impetus for baccalaureate nursing studies in Malaysian Borneo. *International Journal of Nursing Practice;* doi: 10.1111/j.1440-172X.2009.01741.x

Books

3. Dunning T. Care of People with Diabetes: A Manual of Nursing Practice. Oxford: Blackwell Science, 1994.

Chapters in Books

4. Reid F. Mobility and safer handling. In: McMahon CA, Harding J (eds). *Knowledge to Care: A Handbook for Care Assistants*. Oxford: Blackwell Science, 1994; 53–69.

Electronic Material

5. Center of Disease Control, Taiwanese Ministry of Health. *Reported Cases of HIV/AIDS*. 2001. Available from URL: <u>http://www.cdc.gov.tw</u>. Accessed 23 January 2002.

Appendices

These should be placed at the end of the paper, numbered in Roman numerals and referred to in the text. If written by a person other than the author of the main text, the writer's name should be included below the title.

Tables

Tables should be self-contained and complement, but not duplicate, information contained in the text. Tables should be numbered consecutively in Arabic numerals. A comprehensive but concise legend should appear above the table. Tables should be double-spaced and vertical lines should not be used to separate columns. Column headings should be brief, with units of measurement in parentheses; all abbreviations should be defined in footnotes. Footnote symbols: \dagger , \ddagger , \$, \P , should be used (in that order) and \ast , $\ast\ast$, $\ast\ast\ast$ should be reserved for *P*-values. Statistical measures such as SD or SEM should be identified in the headings. The table and its legend/footnotes should be understandable without reference to the text.

Figures

All illustrations (line drawings and photographs) are classified as figures. Figures should be cited in consecutive order in the text.

Legends should be self-explanatory and typed on a separate page. The legend should incorporate definitions of any symbols used and all abbreviations and units of measurement should be explained so that the figure and its legend are understandable without reference to the text. (Provide a letter stating copyright authorization if figures have been reproduced from another source.)

Photographs should be supplied as sharp, glossy, black and white photographic prints and must be *unmounted*. Individual photographs forming a composite figure should be of equal contrast, to facilitate printing, and should be accurately squared.

Photographs where subjects are recognizable need to be cropped sufficiently to prevent the subject being recognized, or an eye bar used, and written permission to publish must be obtained.

Magnifications should be indicated using a scale bar on the illustration.

Upon submission, each figure should be saved as a separate electronic image of no more than 1MB (e.g. in jpg or bmp format). The name of the file should include the figure number.

Upon acceptance of the manuscript, high resolution (at least 300 d.p.i.) files, saved as .eps or .tif format are required. Alternatively, authors may provide original photographs or line drawings. If originals are provided, each figure should be labelled on the back in *very soft* marker or chinagraph pencil, indicating name of author(s), figure number and orientation. (*Do not* use an adhesive label as this prohibits electronic scanning.) Figures should be sized to fit within the column (80mm) or the full text width (170-mm).

Line figures should be supplied as sharp, black and white graphs or diagrams, drawn professionally or with a computer graphics package; lettering should be included.

Colour figures

Colour figures may be reproduced in the Journal at the authors' expense.

Appendix 3

HUSK-study proposal



S601 Søknad om tilgang til data

Søknadsskjema sendes i ett eksemplar til Datatilgang@fhi.no

Kun til saksbehandling/internt bruk

Saksnr. arkiv (FHI):

Prosjektdatabasenr:

/Saksbehandler:

(Versjon: 4.0 22.03.10)

I. GENERELL INFORMASJON

Prosjekttittel, prosjektleder, institusjon og populærvitenskapelig formål inkludert nøkkelord vil bli benyttet til offentlig formidling og administrasjon

1. PROSJEKTTITTEL (både på engelsk og norsk)								
Norsk: En studie av sammenhengen mellom helsevaner og selvrapportert generell helse Engelsk: A study of the relationship between lifestyle factors and self-reported general health								
2. PROSJEKTLEDER								
Navn: Gerd Karin Natvig				Stilling / akadem polit	Stilling / akademisk grad: Professor, Dr. polit			
Institusjon: Universitetet	i Bergen							
Arbeidssted (institusjon/avdeling): Institutt for samfunnsmedisinske fag								
Adresse arbeidssted: Kalfarveien 31				Postnr.: 5018	Postnr.: 5018		tsted: Bergen	
Telefon: 55586188	Telefaks: 55586130 Mobil: 9701			l: 97014359	E-postadresse: g	E-postadresse: gerd.natvig@isf.uib.no		
3. MASTER, DOKTORGRAD, POST DOC.								
Navn på student/stipendiat: Tadesse Washo Master								
Studiested (Institusjon/avdeling): Institutt for samfunnsmedisinske fag								
Adresse: Kalfarveien 31 Postnr.: 5018 Poststed: Bergen					: Bergen			
Telefon:	Telefaks:		Mobi	l: 99891113	E-postadresse: w	-postadresse: worba2008@yahoo.com		
4. ANDRE MEDARBEIDERE								
Navn:	Stilling:	Institusjon:		Telefon:	E-postadresse:	Tilg	ang ti	l datamaterialet?
Randi Jepsen	PhD-stipendiat	Institutt for samfunnsmed isinske fag		5772 2577	randi.jepsen@ hisf.no	xJa 🔲 Nei		
John Roger Andersen	PhD	Høgskulen i Sogn og Fjordane		57722522	john. andersen@hisf.n o	xJa ⊡Nei		

5. PROSJEKTBES	5. PROSJEKTBESKRIVELSE (vennligst legg ved komplett beskrivelse)				
A) Formål og problemstillinger (maks. 1500 tegn)	 The aims of the study are: To examine whether there are associations between lifestyle factors such as smoking, alcohol consumption, leisure time exercise and body mass index and self-reported general health among adult Norwegian populations. To examine whether these association are mediated by disease and socio-demographic characteristics 				
B) Kort sammendrag (maks. 4000 tegn)	Back ground				
	This study is going to examine the association between lifestyle factors and health behaviors such as leisure time exercise, alcohol consumption, smoking and body mass index, and self-reported general health among the adult Norwegian population. The data come from the Hordaland Health study 1997-1999 (HUSK). HUSK was conducted as collaboration between the National Health screening services, the University of Bergen and local health services.				
	Overall Objective				
	To examine whether Lifestyle factors predict self-reported general health status in an adult Norwegian population. Methods				
	The study has a quantitative, cross-sectional design using anonymous data from the HUSK study. The data was collected 1997-1999 in Hordaland Country, Norway. In the current study we want to use data about the independent variables of Lifestyle, such as leisure time exercise, alcohol consumption, smoking, Dietary habits and BMI, the dependent variable self-reported general health and Confounding variables in the form of illness and socio-demographic characteristics. The data analysis will be carried out using descriptive statistics and logistic regression analysis. All data analysis will be performed by SPSS. The HUSK study protocol was approved by the Regional Ethical committee and all participants gave their written consent. An application will be sent to the regional Ethical committee for approval of the current project.				
	The study is a part of a Master thesis and will be performed from June 2012-June 2013. An article will be published in an international peer-reviewed journal and				

	the thesis will be submitted in the spring semester 2013.			
C) Planlagte artikler	Lifestyle factors as predictors for self-reported general health: The Hordaland Health Study			
D) Nøkkelord (3-8 beskrivende nøkkelord)				
E) Fremdriftsplan	Prosjektstart : Juni 2012 Prosjektslutt : August 2013 Kommentar:			
6. FINANSIERING				
Hvordan blir prosjektet f	inansiert? Studien er en del av en mastergradsoppgave og finansieres av studenten selv			
7. ANNEN INFORMASJON				

II. SØKNAD OM DATA

8. DATAKILDER	8. DATAKILDER				
A) Folkehelseinstituttets datakilder:	Helseundersøkelsen i Hordaland 1997-99				
B) Andre datakilder:	Skal data eller biologisk materiale fra andre kilder enn Folkehelseinstituttets datakilder brukes, eventuelt egne data?				
C) Søkes det om kobling av datafiler fra andre kilder?	Beskriv datafilene og koblingene: Ikke aktuelt				
D) Datasett som ønskes utlevert.	Beskriv datasettet: Helseundersøkelsen i Hordaland 1997-99 Antall deltakere (studiepopulasjon):				
E) Avhengige variabler (utfall):	Beskriv variablene: Punkt 1. Eiga helse Spørsmål om generell helse: Korleis er helsa di no? (4 svarkategorier)				
F) Uavhengige variabler (hovedeksponering):	Beskriv variablene: Punkt 5. Spørsmål om mosjon Punkt 6. Spørsmål om kaffe/te/alkohol Punkt 7. Spørsmål om røyking Punkt 8. Spørsmål om endring av helsevaner				
G) Andre uavhengige variabler: (Confoundere eller kovariater)	Beskriv variablene: Sosiodemografiske variabler (alder, kjønn, sivil status, utdanning) Andre bakgrunnsvariabler (høyde, vekt) Punkt 1. Sykdomsvariabler				

III. GODKJENNING AV ANDRE INSTANSER

9. VURDERING/GODKJENNING AV ANDRE INSTANSER*						
A)Krever prosjektet	🗌 Ja, e	☐ Ja, en kopi av søknaden og (REKs) godkjenning er vedlagt				
godkjenning fra REK?	x Ja, en kopi av søknaden og (REKs) godkjenning vil bli ettersendt					
	□ Nei, prosjektet er ikke framleggingspliktig					
B) Krever prosjektet endringsmelding til REK?						
		en kopi av søknaden og (REKs) godkjenning vil bli ettersendt				
	🗌 Nei,	Nei, prosjektet trenger ikke slik godkjenning				
C)Krever prosjektet disp.	🗌 Ja, v	vennligst angi hvem, og legg ved kopi av søknad(-er) og dispensasjon(-er)				
fra taushetsplikt for tilgang til taushetsbelagte data fra	🔲 Ja, I	<pre>kopi av søknad(-er) og dispensasjon(-er) vil bli ettersendt</pre>				
andre instanser?	x Nei, p	prosjektet trenger ikke dispensasjon				
(eks. Kunnskapsdep., Justis- og politidep., Arbeids- og inkluderingsdep., NAV)						
D) Er det nødvendig med	Ja (vennligst angi hvem, og legg ved kopi av tillatelse)					
tillatelser fra andre data- eiere?	x Nei					
(eks. Kreftregisteret, NPR,						
SSB)						
F) Eventuelle kommentarer til tillatelser:						
10. SØKNADSDATO OG VEDLEGG						
Søknadsdato						
Vennligst legg ved følgende vedlegg		1. Komplett forskningsprotokoll, inkludert en publiseringsplan				
0 00 0	00	 Prosjektleders CV Liste som inkluderer spørreskjema som det søkes om. 				
		4. Evt. annet				

Appendix 4

Permission to use the HUSK-study data



Helseundersøkelsen i Hordaland 1997 - '99

Vår ref.: KJ-2012-08-23

Bergen, torsdag 23. august 2012

Gerd Karin Natvig

The Study Proposal of the relationship between Lifestyle Factors and self-reported general health, In Hordaland Health Study, Norway

The Hordaland Health Study '97-'99 (HUSK) steering committee has received the project description **"The Study Proposal of the relationship between Lifestyle Factors and self-reported general health, In Hordaland Health Study, Norway"**

HUSK steering committee gives Tadesse W. Dogisso (MSc student), and supervisors Gerd Karin Natvig Professor, Randi Jepsen, PhD student and John Roger Andersen, PhD permissions to use specific HUSK variables for this project. For all publications, the Vancouver Convention for Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals shall be followed.

The purpose of this agreement is to permit linkage of the variables listed in the project description.

Sincerely,

Grethe S. Tell, Professor, HUSK Principal Investigator Bergen, _____-2012

I, the undersigned, confirm that the project files from the Hordaland study, used in the project: "The Study Proposal of the relationship between Lifestyle Factors and self-reported general health, In Hordaland Health Study, Norway"

will be kept unavailable and that they will not be sent to people not involved in the project. The data will only be used for the project specified in the approved application to the steering committee. The file, including all copies, will be deleted after the completion of the project (within 3 years), or a new application will be submitted. Sincerely,

Gerd Karin Natvig Professor, supervisor

Adresse	Telefon	Fax	
Kalfarveien 31	55 58 85 27 (Kari Juul)	55 58 85 36	
5018 BERGEN	55 58 85 22 (Grethe S. Tell)		
	e-post: kari.juul@isf.uib.no e	e-post: kari.juul@isf.uib.no eller Grethe.Tell@isf.uib.no	